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ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

8/30/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington, Planning Board Representative; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Gary Kitson, Alternate; Betsy Bosiak, Acting Recording Secretary
Not in Attendance: 
Also in Attendance:  Jay Hickey; Larry Ward; Andy & Miriam Hampton; Matthew Shinn; Clayton Malcolm; Tony Fiore; Dick Pratt; Frank Curatolo; Michael Pelletier; Denyce Gagne, Epsom Conservation Commission
7:00 PM Glenn called the meeting to order noting the case and introduced the members of the board.  Rick Belanger recused himself from the Board at this time and sat in the audience.

The minutes of August 2, 2017 were reviewed and amended.  Gary made a motion to approve as presented. Mike seconded the motion. All in favor. 
Alan Quimby recused himself from the Board as he was an abutter, sitting in the audience.
Glenn explained the procedure for tonight’s meeting that was the same as the last meeting.  Glenn advised the members in attendance who will be voting on tonight’s case.  Glenn discussed how the hearings were advertised, at the Town Office and the Post Office.
7:11 PM Case 2017-04 (MacKenzie – Var.)  Calgary MacKenzie has applied for a variance to Article II, Section C [Table of Uses].  Number 5 to permit the construction of a 12’ x 16’ shed to be used as an office for selling various types of trailers and an occasional truck on the property.  The sale of motorized vehicles meeting state inspection standards and accessories is not permitted within this zone.  The property is located on Dover Road within the Residential/Light Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map as U-5, Lot 83.

Glenn noted that Calgary MacKenzie had contacted the Town Office indicating that they wished to withdraw their application for a variance.  Glenn also had contact with the applicant to confirm the request. 

Andrew motioned to accept Calgary McKenzie’s withdrawal of Case 2017-04.  Gary seconded the motion.  All in favor.
7:13 PM Case 2017-06 (Fiore - SE) – Antonio Fiore [Merrimack County Paintball, LLC] Continuance Hearing) has applied for a special exception, as allowed under Article II, Section C [Table of Uses] for Retail and Service Use, Number 13 [Recreational outdoor service], to establish an outdoor paintball field utilizing existing and newly constructed structures on two separate lots (U-6, Lot 9 – 5.6 acres and U-6, Lot 9-1 – 67.8 acres) located along the south side of US 4/202 and NH 9.  Both properties abut the Chichester Town Line and the proposal is considered to have regional impact.  The properties are identified on Epsom Tax Map U-6 as Lots 9 and 9-1.
Glenn advised that this was a continuance public hearing from July 19, 2017.  Glenn reviewed the information from the original hearing date.  He noted that 6 additional abutters whose notices were returned since the previous meeting:
Robyn Turner

Joseph Gattuso
Louis Barker
TD Corporation
Brendan Demers
Glenn noted comments from the Central New Hampshire Regional Planning Commission completed by Matt Monahan.  It was noted that all the concerns have been addressed by the applicant. 

Glenn noted he had a letter, dated 8/12/17, from Susan Wunderich, 35 Hill View Drive, a Chichester abutter, that he read.  She was not in favor of the application.

The following concerns were noted from the last meeting: look at existing septic system; traffic impact concerns from NHDOT.  Glenn confirmed Mr. Fiore’s mailing address:  2137 Dover Road, Epsom, NH 03234  

Glenn noted a Chichester Planning Board Member had requested applying the Chichester noise abatement ordinance at the last meeting.  Glenn noted they were: 7AM -10 PM – no more than 70 db which is similar to a vacuum cleaner at 10 feet.  It was noted the dbs are below 45 db at 10 feet for a paint ball being fired. Glenn felt they met the Chichester noise regulations.  

Glenn opened the continued public hearing.

Mr. Fiore was sworn in.  He noted he had spoken with Scott Looney, NHDOT and discussed traffic concerns.  Mr. Looney’s question was what were other businesses in area doing.  His concern the design of the driveway. A driveway was designed with copies given to the Board.
Mr. Fiore discussed the driveway noting it would have a 24-foot-wide travel way.  He discussed drainage and the driveway culvert.

Mr. Fiore discussed they would have a voluntary 100-foot buffer along the Chichester town line.  They have also added a 50-foot buffer along the major wetlands.  

It was noted the current driveway was for a residence with Glenn noting the line of slight is acceptable.
Matthew Shinn noted he had Joe Chamberlin locate the well and septic system.  The septic system consists of one 1,000-gallon tank with another tank with holes in it about 75 feet away.  George confirmed currently there is no leach field.  Mr. Shinn noted they were having Mr. Chamberlin design a new system.  They did not plan to install it at this time.  Glenn asked what type of new system they would be installing. Mr. Shinn noted it would be a Presby system with a leach field 50’ X 30’.   

Glenn questioned if the existing system was adequate, discussing that the second tank was a leaching tank.  Mr. Fiore noted the additional laundry would be only a load or two for shirts, etc.  He noted they had the existing tank pumped and inspected.
Glenn noted they could restrict the use of the property as residential until the new system was installed.  It was discussed that it could be approved with the septic as a condition.  Glenn noted that this is one of their requirements.

Andrew asked if they were using port-a-potties.  Mr. Fiore noted they would be at the fields.  

Mr. Fiore discussed the Conservation factor.  Some members of the Commission had walked the property.  Mr. Fiore noted the previously approved uses of the property.  He noted the setbacks from the wetlands.  He noted they wanted to leave the property as natural as possible.  

Denyce Gagne noted she was not at the site walk, but that the Commission has not had an opportunity to discuss as a group

Ms. Gagne noted some of their concerns included the buffers to the wetlands.  She noted they would like a 330-foot buffer from the rookery area.  Ms. Gagne discussed the need for protection of the wetlands.  Mr. Fiore asked about the regulation of the 330-foot buffer. Ms. Gagne noted it was a recommendation, not a regulation.  Mr. Fiore noted that the brush was very dense in that area.  He noted that it was not a road and people would be running all over the area.  He noted that they are conservation minded also and would like the 50-foot setback.
Gary asked the hours of operation.  Mr. Fiore noted they would be 9AM to 4PM on Saturday and Sunday.  During the week, they may be open later for private parties that would be no larger than 20 – 25 people.  It was noted that people do not want to run into water and then play with wet feet all day.

Andy Hampton was sworn in.  He noted when the previous owner clear cut the property they did not cut to the water’s edge but stayed about 100 feet from wetlands. 

Mike asked if the 300-foot buffer would be from the rookery or the edge of the water being told it would be from the edge of the water.

It was noted when people are playing they are going toward the center of the field, not the edge.

Ms. Gagne clarified the 300-foot buffer was a recommendation.  Glenn noted the ZBA members were not experts and the applicant should work with the Conservation Commission regarding the buffers.  Glenn noted a condition could be determined.
Glenn noted that 330-foot buffer was not feasible as it would be half of the field nearest the rookery.

Gary noted that it was a recommendation, but they could work with the Conservation Commission to determine a solution.

Glenn asked Ms. Gagne if she agreed that this was a low impact compared to a 24-unit housing development.  She did agree with this.
Tournaments were discussed with Mr. Fiore noting they would be having speed balls competition on the Competition Fields.  Those usually ran from 5 to 9 PM on Fridays.  There are lights on poles that would shine on the fields.  Things occurring on the fields would not impact neighboring houses.

Andrew asked if they had to light the driveway and parking area if players would be there until 9 PM on Friday; Mr. Fiore indicated they would be.
Mike asked when tournaments would be held.  Mr. Fiore noted usually on Saturday and Sunday during normal operational hours.
Mike asked how wide the access trails would be; Mr. Fiore noted they would be just paths, but road width so a truck could be driven on them.
Gary asked if they had any plans for bunkers.  Mr. Fiore noted they currently would use temporary bunkers.  He noted it might take a long time to determine where to put permanent bunkers.   Most of the bunkers would be like sheds with no roofs.
8:12 – 8:18 PM Break
Glenn asked if there were abutters in favor of the application.  There were no abutters present wanting to speak in favor of the application.
Glenn asked if there were abutters in opposition to the application.
Larry Ward was sworn in.  Mr. Ward asked if there would be any storage trailers on the site.  Mr. Fiore noted they are using storage containers currently.  Mr. Ward questioned if containers could be used in Epsom.  Jay Hickey noted there was a vote regarding having trailers for storage trailers in Epsom several years ago, but it failed.  As far as he knew there were no regulations at this time. 
Mr. Ward asked how long they would be using storage containers.  Mr. Fiore did not know indicating it would depend upon the financing.  Mr. Ward asked about the location of the cemetery on the property.  Mr. Fiore noted they were not close to the cemetery.
Andrew asked the number of storage containers.  Mr. Fiore noted they currently have 3 that are side by side on the site.  The use of the trailers was discussed with it being one would be used for players to warm up in if it was could. 

Mr. Ward has an issue with run off for driveway.  He noted NHDOT currently has a culvert on his property.  He has no issues with their driveway as designed. 

Mr. Ward had contacted real estate consultants and was told having this business adjacent to his property would devastate his property.  Glenn asked if he had obtained anything in writing; Mr. Ward did not have anything in writing.  Gary noted he goes around his property with equipment, cutting wood, etc. and they have plenty of deer, etc.  George noted they have wildlife also on his property.
Mr. Shinn noted he lived in a mobile home park in Rochester and they have wildlife.
Glenn explained to Mr. Ward that realtors do a comparison of properties to determine value.  Andrew noted that Mr. Ward would have to consider other industries that could go into the property without any issue.  He noted it was hard to gage value without comparing it with other properties.
Mr. Ward discussed a major concern with accidents.  Glenn noted they could add signs.  Traffic at certain times of the day on Route 4 was discussed.

No other abutters expressed opposition.

Jay asked size of containers being told they were 8’ X 8’ X 40’.  Jay discussed installing a turning lane.  Jay noted he had a request for storage units on a nearby property.  Jay noted if there were enough businesses in the area the State may do something.

Mr. Ward was concerned that no one would get hurt.  He noted it could be a stress on our rescue squad.  Glenn noted he would rather have a person hurt by a paint ball vs. a call for an overdose.  Glenn indicated there is a give and take on everything.

Ms. Gagne wondered about customers driving within the complex.  Mr. Fiore noted the paths would be only for maintenance vehicles.

Mr. Shinn noted injuries for players.  He noted they are reaching out to the younger generation to play paint ball.

Mr. Ward asked how many players would attend the weekend tournaments. Mr. Fiore noted the most attendance they have had is 90 players, but it could be up to 150 players with the two fields.
Andrew asked if parking could accommodate that number of people as they only will have 50 spaces.  Mr. Fiore noted the parking lot was designed for 50 cars, but people could park on the grass.

Glenn asked Ms. Gagne if the Conservation Commission was not in favor of the proposal.  She indicated not as it is designed.  They would like more buffer for the wetlands.
Gary asked Glenn to review the potential conditions.  Glenn did so as indicating there are 19 conditions.

Mim Hampton was sworn in. She questioned the 100-foot buffer from the Chichester Town Line and the potential of planting additional trees within the area.  Glenn discussed that the Planning Board may request additional trees, but the ZBA did not want to limit the Planning Board.

Gary motioned to close the public hearing, Mike seconded the motion.  All in favor.
The Board did the Special Exception Checklist.  All voting members agreed the conditions of a special exception were met.
Gary motion to approve the application for a Special Exception of Antonio Fiore [Merrimack County Paintball, LLC] with the following conditions:

1. Regular hours of operation shall be from 9 am to 4 pm on Saturday and Sunday.  Additional hours of operation may be scheduled for group reservations during the week from sunrise to sunset.  Friday night activities are allowed to continue until 9 pm.

2. Public access shall be from US Rte 4 which shall be approved through the New Hampshire Department of Transportation.  The access shall be paved and shall be wide enough to support simultaneous access and egress traffic.

3. Access from Hillview Drive shall be gated and restricted to non-routine access to and from the property (e.g. emergency response, wildlife monitoring).

4. A parking area capable of containing 50 cars shall be established.  The parking area will remain unpaved.

5. A minimum 100 ft. buffer shall be established between the western property line and the paintball fields and parking area.  A minimum 50 ft. buffer shall be established between wetlands and the paintball fields.  Designers of the paintball fields shall work with the Epsom Conservation Commission to locate the paint ball fields such that their impact on the environmentally sensitive areas is minimized (e.g. the identified heron rookery located at the southern portion of the property).

6. The design of the paintball fields shall be such that it is not necessary to install paintball containment fencing negatively impacting wildlife areas.

7. Parking, paintball fields and all other activity areas shall be clearly identified.  

8. Removal of existing vegetation on the property in the process of development shall be minimized.  Supplemental plantings shall be utilized to minimize sight and sound of paintball activities from impacting surrounding residential areas.

9. Participants in paintball activities shall be supervised at all times.

10. All paintball guns shall be checked by a chronograph for proper operation prior to use.  Satisfactory chronograph check shall be verified by a qualified paintball business associate.

11. Failure to observe boundaries by the participating public will result in removal from the property by proprietors of the business.

12. Alcoholic refreshments shall not be sold on the property.  All refreshments shall be packaged in non-glass containers.

13. Portable toilets shall be provided for use by business customers.

14. Outside lighting shall be limited to the competition field areas and to satisfy basic safety concerns.  All lighting shall illuminate in a downward direction.

15. The existing home may continue to be used as a single 3-bedroom family residence.

16. The existing home may be expanded to a business office and for business related laundry following completion of design and installation of a new septic system approved through the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services.  The design and installation of the new septic shall be verified by the Zoning Compliance Officer prior to issuance of a revised Zoning Occupancy permit.

17. Access to the wetlands areas for monitoring wildlife shall be made available to abutters upon request by appointment.

18. Non-residential site plan review shall determine specifics of the following elements:

a. Vegetative/Fence screening necessary to reduce noise, visibility and dust production transmission impacting the residential use of Lot 8-3 shown on Epsom Tax Map U6.

b. Activity structures which may be constructed on the property to enhance the paintball customer’s sport experience.

19. The applicant shall complete the Non-residential site plan review with the Planning Board prior to commencing business operations.

Andrew seconded the motion.  All in favor.

Glenn noted there is a 30-day period for appeals. He noted the decision will not be recorded for 30 days.  Glenn noted the decision would be ready in 5 days.
Rick Belanger and Alan Quimby returned to the Board.

There was a discussion as to how much assistance Board members should give to potential applicants.  It was noted that they should direct the person to the Zoning Compliance Officer.
9:35 PM Andrew motioned to adjourn, Mike seconded the motion. All in favor.
.

 PM   Made a motion to adjourn.  seconded the motion. All in favor.

